Final Minutes

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING

The Irvine Marriot Hotel- Irvine, CA

Wednesday, November 6, 2013

I. ORDER OF BUSINESS

A. Roll Call and Welcome Guests

President Beth Smith called the meeting to order at 12:50 p.m. and welcomed members and guests.


Members present: Julie Bruno, Dianna Chiabotti, Dan Crump, Dolores Davison, John Freitas, Michelle Grimes-Hillman, Kim Harrell, Lesley Kawaguchi, David Morse, Wheeler North, Cynthia Rico, Phil Smith, and John Stanskas.  

Guests present: John Frazer, Student Senate for California Community Colleges (SSCCC); John Smith, California Community Colleges Independents (CCCI); Dennis Frisch, Faculty Association for California Community College (FACCC); Holly Macriss, Senate Associate Director.

B. Approval of the Agenda

The following items were added: 
VI. F. California Community Colleges Association for Occupational Education – North
Non-Credit Task force – Harrell

Distance Education Task force – Freitas

The President informed members that all future meetings of the Executive Committee would be subject to the Bagley- Keene Act. Future meetings will be modified to be in alignment with the Act.  This will be an item on the January Executive Committee agenda for discussion and official adoption of the act compliance.  She distributed a handout describing the Act and requested that members’ review it prior to the next meeting as practices of the Executive Committee may need to be adjusted.  
President Smith distributed a communication survey.  This survey will be used to develop a baseline for evaluating the executive director’s communication skills as part of her performance evaluation.  She noted that Grimes-Hillman would facilitate the distribution and collection of the survey and mail it directly to the attorney.  The attorney will compile the results and share with both the president and executive director.  

MSC (North) to approve the agenda as amended.  

C. Oral Communication from the Public


No communication from the public.

D. Calendar

The Executive Committee was reminded of the upcoming deadline for Academic Academy and Accreditation Institute, as well as the upcoming deadline for the January 2014 Rostrum, which is January 13, 2014.  The Executive Committee was informed that the November Rostrum is in progress and will be available to the public in the near future. 

E. Action Tracking list  

President Smith noted that the action-tracking list is a mechanism to document the progress of items assigned to Executive Committee members, committees, task and forces.  She commented that many items have actually made progress than are reflected on the list.  Members should email updates to Adams by the next agenda deadline. 

F. Dinner Arrangements

No dinner arrangements were planned for the Executive Committee after the meeting.  Members were reminded that a placeholder for a meeting is available on Friday, should there need to be any urgent resolutions.   

II. CONSENT CALENDAR

A. October 4-5, 2013 Minutes

P. Smith pulled the minutes from the consent agenda and requested that the delay of 40 minutes in the start time for the October meeting be recorded in the minutes.  It was noted, however, that what is included in the minutes should be what occurred at the meeting and that the president did not announce a reason for the delay.  P. Smith requested that the reason for the delay be recorded in the minutes for this meeting and include that the vice president, secretary, and treasurer requested to confer with the president prior to the official start of the meeting.  

Other changes small edits to the minutes were discussed.  
MSC (Chiabotti) to approve as amended. 
III. LEGISLATION 

A. Legislative Activities, Morse

Morse noted that there has been no recent activity on bills given that the Legislature has not been in session.  He informed members about a meeting with Vice Chancellor Stewart and other leaders to develop a community college legislative agenda to include a stabilization package; concurrent enrollment; professional development funding; and continuous appropriation.  Community College League of California (CCLC) is also bringing forth a legislative package, which community college constituent groups were in support of, that includes student fees (cap at 10 units), reforming CalGrants, and changing auditing fees to make them proportional to regular fees.  Morse indicated he would send a list of the proposals discussed to the Executive Committee.  

Members discussed AB 806, Community colleges: salaries of classroom instructors (Wilk) and its intent to eliminate the 50% law.  Members had a lengthy discussion about the 50% law and suggested that the Executive Committee include an article in the next Rostrum to address this issue.  

Action:

· Morse will forward a list of proposals discussed by the Chancellor’s Office Legislative group to the Executive Committee. 

· Morse will draft an article on AB 806 and issues of concern for the next Rostrum.  
IV. ORGANIZATIONAL ACTION ITEMS

A. Accreditation Institute 

P. Smith presented the tentative program for the Accreditation Institute.  Members discussed the draft outline of the program and requested that the chair further develop the program including descriptions and possible presenters for the next agenda.  P. Smith encouraged members to send suggestions prior to the finalizing the program in January.

MSC (Davison) to approve the program with the provision that more details will be provided by the next meeting prior to approval. 
B. Academic Academy 


Harrell presented the Academic Academy Institute program, which reflected the changes requested at the last Executive Committee meeting. It was suggested that the number of breakouts (currently three) be increased because of the invitations sent to CSU General Education Advisory Committee (GEAC) and to the senate presidents of CSU and UC may encourage additional participants.  Previous Academic Academy registrations reflect that number of participants who actually attend in response to the invitations to GEAC is smaller than anticipated.  A note was made that the panel discussion at the end for CSU/UC was mistakenly dropped from the program and should be included in the final program.  

The Executive Committee reflected on the value of general education (GE) and emphasized that the theme of the event is GE.  Members discussed the potential role of C-ID (Course Identification) System descriptors in GE and decided that it would be premature to mention C-ID during the February program since discussions are still pending regarding the role of C-ID in GE.  Members agreed that it is important to communicate the importance of GE, not only to faculty but also to students.  Members’ suggestions will be considered by the committee as they continue planning the event.  
MSC (North) to approve the program as amended.  

Action:

Harrell will update the program to include any suggestions or changes from the Executive Committee and bring back to the next meeting with descriptions and potential presenters.  
C. Joint Advocacy Communication 

Morse informed members of his discussion with the FACCC Executive Director on a joint monthly communiqué to faculty and the public to highlight the relationship between FACCC and ASCCC.  Members considered the potential pros/cons to the proposal, which included the potential for conflicts between the ASCCC and FACCC because of adopted positions of the Senate, the need to resolve who should receive information given that FACCC is a paid membership organization, and other issues that should be considered prior to any arrangement.  Crump reminded members that the Senate has an existing MOU with FACCC and urged them to consider revisiting the MOU in light of the current request.  B. Smith noted that communication with FACCC is often mentioned in the President’s Update and it may not be necessary to duplicate the work.  Members suggested that the MOU between FACCC and ASCCC be researched and that Morse continue conversations with FACCC about how the two organizations could potentially collaborate. 

Action:

· Bring the MOU between ASCCC and FACCC to the next Executive Committee meeting.
· Morse to continue conversations with FACCC about joint communication.
D. Reinstatement of Local Senate Visits

Morse reminded members about the past practice of local senate visits and noted that the Executive Committee decided to discontinue participating in local senate visits because of costs, local campuses disinterest and various other reasons.  Members discussed the value of local senate visits and ways to improve the process to ensure that senates see the visits as a resource.  By consensus, members felt that the local senate visits should be reinstated with an updated policy and advertisement.  
MSC (Davison) to reinstate local senate visits.

Action:

· Kawaguchi will send to members the general practices document used during previous local senate visits.
· B. Smith will consider a plan for reinstating the local senate visits including the development of a master document to be used with local senate visits.
E. Budget Augmentation 

Members reviewed the proposed budget change and questioned where the additional funding of $14,670 came from.  North noted that the reallocation of the $14,670 is expenditure above the proposed budget they approved in August, which would decrease the outcome of the Senate’s bottom line.  He stated that C-ID funds for this year have been expended within the first four months of the grant and funds from Statewide Career Pathways (SCP) are being leveraged to continue C-ID work in the CTE area.  B. Smith provided that conversations are currently being held regarding the future funding of C-ID.  

MSC (Harrell) to approve the amended budget. 

V. REPORTS

A. Chancellor’s Office Liaison Report 
No report was given.

B. Liaison Oral Reports (please keep report to 5 mins., each)
a. 
AAUP Liaison


No report was given.

b. CCA Liaison 

No report was given. 

c. 
CCCI Liaison, John Smith

J. Smith reported on recent activities of CCCI. 

d. CFT Liaison

No report was given.

e. 
FACCC Liaison, Dennis Frisch

Frisch reported on recent FACCC activities.
f. 
Part-time Faculty Liaison

No report was given.

g. Student Senate Liaison, John Frazer

Frazer updated members about recent adopted Student Senate resolutions, status of their current leadership, and their search for an executive director.   
VI. EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE DISCUSSION ITEMS

A. ASCCC Audit 

North noted that the agenda item background mistakenly says that the officers made the recommendation, which is incorrect.  The Budget and Finance Committee is making the recommendation.  He then provided background information about this year’s audit.  
The conversation segued into a conversation about accountability.  Chiabotti raised concern about the emerging culture across the state of blaming the Accrediting Commission for Community and Junior Colleges (ACCJC) for issues and deflecting campus accountability.  She was concerned that colleges are no longer taking responsibility for their own actions.  B. Smith noted that the message to the field is that the Academic Senate has concerns about ACCJC, but the role of the Senate is to help colleges meet the standards.  The Senate has offered several resolutions on accreditation stating this message.  She noted that representatives from the ACCJC will speak on the Thursday general session and it is important to lay groundwork to be courteous hosts during the general session.

B. Consultation Council 

B. Smith shared a conversation that Chancellor Harris participated in about the role of the Consultation Council. Chancellor Harris made note that the taskforce convened to consider the potential for CCC to award baccalaureate degrees is a preemptive response to legislation, as other states are now also discussing community colleges awarding baccalaureate degrees.  Topics for the next meeting include the League vetting the report on baccalaureate degrees, budget, and FON.  A question was raised regarding the report on Accreditation and if the report is ready for dissemination.  B. Smith noted that the report was finished in July 2013, but the release date of the report was delayed so the report would not get lost in the shuffle in the midst of the ACCJC findings on City College of San Francisco (CCSF).  Rico inquired about whether Chancellor Harris has looked at the community college mission and its alignment with the proposal to award bachelor degrees.  B.Smith stated that the report coming out from Chancellor Harris is only a report and not his recommendations.  There is no official position yet.  

B. Smith informed the group that she and Morse would make a presentation before the Board of Governors next week on how the Senate is helping them achieve their goals.  The presentation will focus on student success, transfer, career and technical education. It was noted that the Board of Governors re-elected Manuel Baca as the Board President.  

C. C-ID/TMC Update 

The Program Specialist position for C-ID is currently vacant as Holly Demé moved to ASSIST to be the new Program Manager.  The biggest concern now is the passage of SB 440 and how this will interact with SB 1440 and the currently established system.  B.Smith attended the Intersegmental Oversight Committee (IOC) meeting and spoke with the group about the direction of C-ID and TMC work.  Bruno updated members on the current projects of C-ID, including model curriculum development for career technical education programs, certificates, and leveraging SB 70 dollars to fund C-ID work.  

The conversation evolved to SB 440 and implications of how to lay this layer on top of the existing system.  SB 440 did not come with money attached, posing an extra layer of difficulty with developing the proposed areas of emphasis.  B. Smith noted that a plan is being developed to outline the costs of Transfer Model Curriculum (TMC) and SB 440 and will be presented to IOC.  Members discussed the issue of counselors not having enough training about TMCs and C-ID, resulting in confusion from the field.  

An agenda item was proposed regarding the Academic Senate’s role in C-ID, which clearly delineated what C-ID is and is not (myth busting).  Other concerns were noted including the perceived secrecy of the faculty discipline review groups (FDRG), and the indirect way the public can contact primary reviewers and FDRG leads.  It was stated as an option that Executive Committee members do not serve as course reviewers or primary reviewers in C-ID.  Chiabotti noted that C-ID review is not in the Executive Committee reassigned time letters and members are not paid the stipend for reviewing.  

Action:

· Agendize for a future meeting C-ID and relationship with Senate  
D. Fall Session Planning 

Members discussed the potential impact of the ACCJC presentation about the new Standards during the first general session.  They noted that if not enough time was available for the collection of feedback surveys, they could use the Area Meetings on Friday to collect more feedback.  B. Smith mentioned that not many resolutions were brought forth; therefore, Saturday may be a shortened day.  

It was stated that Julie Adams was not at the session as she is attending a conference on women’s leadership to support her work on her dissertation.

E. 2013 Institute for Equity, Effectiveness, and Excellence at Hispanic Serving Institutions 
Chiabotti informed the group of the two-day conference, and stated that the first day was reserved for college teams to review data.  Chiabotti attended a breakout on Statway and reported they are gaining momentum.  There is talk that a resolution will come in spring to ensure that the Title 5 graduation requirement for intermediate algebra is met with a transfer level mathematics course.  CMC3 North and South have each taken this position.
F. California Community Colleges Association for Occupational Education (CCCAOE) 

North updated members on the recent California Community College Association of Occupational Educators (CCCAOE) conference and the issues discussed at the conference on student transfer from high school to community college, and subsequently to a four-year institution.  He noted that the current expectation of the Legislature and public is to get a job, instead of going to a four-year school.  Tech Prep, which was funded by Perkins and supported by the Chancellor’s Office, is running out of funding.  The Chancellor’s Office Doing What Matters campaign extended the money for a regional transition coordinator to two and a half years.  Eleven colleges are in the process of applying for RFAs.  AB 86 gave $250 million to California Department of Education to spend money on programs.

G. Noncredit Task force 

Harrell updated members on the work of the Noncredit Task Force. 
H. Distance Education Task Force 

Freitas noted that the draft minutes for Distance Education were sent to the Executive Committee.  There will be two surveys out soon, with a deadline of November 24, 2013. 

VII. ASCCC Written Reports

A. Executive Director

B. Foundation Report

C. Committee Reports

a. Internal Process Committee, Bruno 

b. Organizational Oversight Committee, Bruno 

D. Task Force Reports

a. Credit by Exam Task Force, Kawaguchi

b. General Education Task Force, Harrell

c. 
Integrity Task Force, Davison

d. Professional Development College Task Force, Grimes-Hillman

E. Liaison Reports

a.    CalWORKs Work for Student Workgroup, Crump

F. Grant and Project Reports

G. Approved Minutes

a.   August 22-24, 2013

Respectfully submitted by

Krystinne Mica, Administrative Assistant

Julie Bruno, Secretary  
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